
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Tuesday August 6, 2019

Place: Blanchard Room of the

Davis Branch, Yolo County Library in Davis.

315 East 14th Street

North Davis, CA 95616

Meeting called to order at 7:00 PM by President Stephen Souza

Quorum was 8 board members 

Members Present: 11 board members were present at this meeting..

President Stephen Souza

Vice President  Rick Gonzales

Treasurer  Ameer Alsawaf

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata 

Corresponding Secretary Absent

Publicity Absent

Membership Chair  Saira Delgado

Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Immediate Past President Arun Sen

Past President Bob Bockwinkel

Board Members: Tom Dowling, Jan Agee, Dillon Horton, Alan Hirsch, Jonathan Howard

Ex-Officio: YCDP was represented by Dillan Horton, though Bob Schelen did e-mail his report into the board.. 

Board Members absent:  Giles Giovinazzi, Elizabeth Oramas Diaz, Bob Marr 

ATTENDANCE

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.  

Ex-Officio members absent:  Bill Julian, Jim Provenza and College Campus Dems 

There were no guests present. 

A quorum is 8 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 11 board members attending this meeting.  

AGENDA

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.  

MOTION/VOTE

Past President Arun Sen made the motion to pass the agenda with no changes.  Carl Schmid seconded the motion.  The agenda was passed with unanimous approval.

MINUTES: 

The minutes for the June Board meeting had been posted to the server and an e-mail sent out to the board.  

MOTION/VOTE

The minutes were moved for approval by Carl Schmid with no changes.  Approval of the minutes were seconded by Bob Bockwinkel.  The minutes were passed as submitted without objection and with no abstentions.

PUBLIC COMMENT

With no one from the public in attendance, there was no one that spoke.  G Richard Yamagata read an e-mail from one of our club members, Dale Heckman:

DEAR RICHARD, 

  THIS MEETING (8/6/'19) FALLS ON THE 74th ANNIVERSARY OF HIROSHIMA DAY, THE WORLD'S INTRODUCTION TO THE ATOMIC AGE. WE MUST NEVER ALLOW DAVISITES OR THE WORLD TO FORGET. PRES.TRUMAN--NEVER BRIEFED BY FDR ON THE ULTRA-SECRET ATOMIC PROJECT --FACED THE DECISION TO USE THE A-BOMB OR NOT. BY USING IT ON TWO JAPANESE INDUSTRIAL CITIES, HE AVOIDED THE ALLIED INVASION OF JAPAN ALREADY SHAPING UP, THAT WOULD HAVE COST MILLIONS MORE LIVES (ON BOTH SIDES). EMPEROR HIROHITO ORDERED HIS "IMPERIAL HIGH COMMAND" TO FINALLY SURRENDER. (They'd already lost control of their skies.) ALTHOUGH WE PROPERLY GIVE ATTENTION TO THE DEAD AND SURVIVORS OF THE TWO A-BOMBS, IT'S IMPORTANT TO CORRECTLY REMEMBER THE HISTORIC CONTEXT.   
  PLEASE READ MY LETTER AS "CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED." 
--Dale M  Heckman <akadlnk@yahoo.com>

P.S.:IMPERIAL JAPAN DID NOT BEGIN OUR PACIFIC WAR ON Dec.7, 1941 at PEARL HARBOR! 

    IN THE 1930's IT HAD BEEN INVADING CHINA (cf."Rape of Nanking" news reports).
    VOLUNTEER AMERICAN PILOTS UNDER GEN.CLAIRE CHENNAULT won the Chinese name     "flying tigers" there. 

COLLEGE CAMPUS DEMS

The College Campus Dems were absent from this meeting, as they continue their  summer break.

YCDP REPORT

Bob Schelen was absent, but he had e-mailed his report.  

Thank you to the Club for covering the Saturday of the Fair. August 17. We still need some times covered for the other days between August 14 and August 17, if the Club can provide some help there. Dave Griffith is handling the fair this year as a member of our Outreach Committee, because our Exec Director Father is ill. My understanding is, he is being helped by Alan Hirsch. One issue is we always allow material from all Democrats until we have endorsed in a race. Once we have endorsed, then we only allow materials from our endorsed candidates. We will not being finished with our endorsements, I believe, until our October 2019 meeting, thus all Dems will be allowed to participate with their materials for this Fair. We are hoping to do a bit better than 2017 with fundraising and voter registration. Interest is high.
 

As mentioned, out endorsement process for the election cycle is taking being set up and a final vote on it will be held at our August meeting.

 

At our last meeting, our budget for the election cycle was approved and, as always, we will be coming to Club asking for financial help, possibly earlier than usual, with the March primary in effect. Thank you to Arun for taking on this task.

 

The Been Feed will be Sunday Octoeber 13th, probably from 4:30 to 7 pm. Right now, unless something drastic happens, we are looking to have the program include Garamendi with the prime speakers being Fiona Ma, Betty Yee and Eleni, the Lt. Governor, in honor of the three female statewide elected. My understanding at this time, his that Chair of the CDP Rusty Hicks will also be there. We are hoping to work on getting sponsors ASAP.

 

We had a event with Tim Wise, a renowned author on white supremacy and white privilege on Friday July 26. It was an interesting program. More on this later.  We are also sponsoring with you the event on Thursday showing the movie "The Day After."

 

There is an CDP Executive Board meeting on the weekend of Friday August 23rd to Sunday August 25th. We will learn more about our endorsing convention that takes place in November at that meeting. Stephen has proved me names for the pre-primary endorsing caucus which I believe will be in late September or early October where we will endorse CD3, AD4 and SD3 races, I will have more information on this at our September 3rd meeting.

 

Our next monthly Yolo County Democratic Party Central Committee meeting will be on Monday September 19th, once again at the Palms Playhouse in Winters. 7:00 pm. There will be a heavy agenda, so it might not end until 9:30 or so. Guests will include Assemblymember Cecilia Aguiar-Curry, possible Sheriff Tom Lopez to discuss some of his staff promotions, and perhaps 4th CD Candidate Seth Frame.

 

See you all on Tuesday September 3rd, if not before.

 

Respectfully submitted 

Bob Schelen 

TREASURER REPORT

Treasurer Ameer Alsawef presented the June and July financials.  The bottom line is that the State Account has $609 and the Federal Account has $12,816.62.  We pulled in over $2000 in dues since the beginning of June.  The Champagne Brunch took in $1600 in donations.  Total income was over $3600.  For the month of July, we had $157.65 in River City accounting fees and that was the only expense for the month.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE

President Stephen Souza stepped up and reported that he had received the resignation of Elizabeth Oramas Diaz from the DDC Board.  She had telephoned and talked with him, stating that she had too much on her plate with school.  There was general discussion of this event and some board members were very saddened by this news.  Bob Bockwinkel spoke up and said that he was certain that once Elizabeth had completed her curriculum, that she would be back, volunteering where she could for the Democratic Party.

Stephen also stated that he talked to MRC Greenwood, and she indicated that things in her life had changed and that she was unable to continue on the DDC Board.

Rick Gonzales stated that he was concerned, because the board is mostly made up of aged white males.  There were two women that are board members and made their presence known.  He stated that two women out of 14 to 15 board members is not representative of our membership and that we are going backwards not forwards in the numbers.  Bob Bockwinkel stated that he would look for young women, specifically students from the campus to join the DDC Board.  He stated that Maiya De La Rosa was no longer President of the Campus Democrats, but was still a student at UCD and he hoped that she and others would join the board.

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE 

Membership Chair Saira Delgado reported that the club currently has 278 members in good standing from 2018 and there are about 120 households that have renewed so far this year.  She reported that there were still about 60 members that have yet to renew for 2019.  

There was much debate on what to do about these 60 members, specifically how to contact them, which was led by Alan Hirsch.  Carl Schmid and Saira both said that we will be mailing out newsletters with red dots.  Alan Hirsch wanted an insert placed in the newsletters of those people that had not renewed, specifically a remit envelope.  It was pointed out that this violates the bulk mail rules.  Arun Sen led the discussion by suggesting that a separate mailing be done.  The club is already sending out 200 invitations for the Holiday Party for December.   Ameer Alsawaf supported Arun’s idea of a separate letter signed by board members.  At this point, the number of letters was stated as being 85 households.  

Alan Hirsch stated that we need a personal touch and wanted the board to split the list of 80 people and each board member would telephone them.  This would mean about 5 to 6 people for each board member to contact.   It was stated by one of the board members that a script was already written and used to recruit the renewing members for the Champagne Brunch.  Most of the phone calls went to voice mail.  

It was agreed that Jonathan Howard would draft a letter to be mailed out to 85 non-renewed members and that at the next board meeting, the letters would be divided and distributed and the board would sign these letters to personalize them.  All letters will bear the signature of the Club President, Stephen Souza and would further be personalized by the board member signatures.  The signed letters will then be sent out via bulk mail.  If board members recognize friends or people that they are very familiar with, they can sign those letters.  

NEWSLETTER

Carl Schmid is the editor of the DDC Newsletter.  Carl stated that he had reached out to non-partisan groups [which will not be published here] with progressive political agendas.  The groups declined to supply an article for the newsletter, because they stated that they are non-partisan.   The next newsletter will feature Jim Provenza and an article about the Yolo County Fair Booth.  Carl also stated that Carol Chapman had recently passed on.  There were a number of board members that wanted something to appear in the newsletter about John Pamperin, a past Davis Democratic Club member.  G Richard Yamagata had already sent a short story to the club e-mail list about his death.  Rick Gonzales stated that he would write something about John Pamperin to be published in the newsletter.  [In the mean time, Alice Pappagianis, a long time and active club members and wife of UCDavis Professor, Dr Demosthenes Pappagianis, had passed on and she was remembered in the newsletter.]

GENERAL MEETINGS

FOURTH OF JULY BOOTH

Carl Schmid thanked everyone for volunteering at the booth.  He stated that Alan Hirsch gave away a large number of US flags from the booth.  There was discussion about reimbursing Alan for his flags.  President Stephen Souza stated that if he could receive an invoice for the flags, he could pay for the flags under discretionary funds.  At that point, Arun Sen stated that he would donate the money for the flags on behalf of the DDC.  

There was discussion about the booth next year.  The DDC has the beer concession.  President Stephen Souza stated that he would talk to the City to find out about all of the licenses that are needed.  Rick Gonzales knows people with beer trailers and Rick stated that he is excited about a beer booth.  Dillan Horton stated that the California Democratic Party will cover the liability insurance for the club with its coverage.  Rick stated that the people that had the booth this year netted $4000 and that it was the most crowded booth at the park.  They sold 12 oz cups of beer and charged $6 per cup.  It was stated that the board should start planning for this event no later than March.

YOLO COUNTY FAIR BOOTH

This will take place on August 17th.  There was only one time slot that was unfilled and Stephen Souza asked that G Richard Yamagata send out another e-mail to find people to fill that slot.  

Alan Hirsch led a discussion about the fair booth.  He wanted to be able to “grab” people at the fair with some give-a-way item or some questionnaire.  [The end result was a straw poll for Democratic Candidates running for President.]   The end result was that the board put Alan in charge of the booth effort and he will provide the written questionnaire and use the fans that are provided by Assembly Representative Cecilia Aguiar-Curry as lures to the booth.

NUCLEAR FREE EVENTS

The DDC, YCDP and other community organizations will be sponsoring the showing of the movie, “The Day After” on the upcoming Thursday from 6-9PM at the Davis Meeting Center of the Quakers in Davis.  There will be a panel to discuss the movie, afterwards.   

FALL BARBECUE

This Barbecue will be cancelled this year.  The birthday cake for the club will appear at the Holiday Party.  The club will be 69 years old in September.  The first meeting was in the living room of Betty Weir at her home on Linden Avenue in Davis in September of 1950.  The club was formerly chartered in September 1952.  There will be a rum custard birthday cake to celebrate this at ProBizExchange Noon Hour meeting on September 18 at Lamppost Pizza.

BEAN FEED

The Bean Feed will be on October 13. probably from 4:30 to 7 pm at the Davis Veterans Memorial Center at 14th and B Streets in North Davis.  

HOLIDAY PARTY

The Holiday Party will be on Sunday, December 1 from 4 to 6PM.  

NEW & OLD BUSINESS

OLD BUSINESS

FACEBOOK, TWITTER, INSTAGRAM, and WEB SITE

Bob Bockwinkel thanked Giles Giovinazzi for his post about the DDC 4th of July Booth and the Davis community 4th of July parade.  Bob reported that there were 3500 likes for the booth and parade post.   Bob stated that there were 9000 people that came to the Facebook page and posted comments for the month of July.  Bob stated that there were an additional 23000 visits and 1200 tweets to the page.  [This continues the trend of traffic of over 1000 people per day.]  Bob stated that there are 20 to 30 people that friend the web site to receive notices in e-mail from the Facebook page.  

Bob stated numbers from three other local political entities and they are all below 1500 hits or visits.  Bob stated that we need to coordinate with these three sites,  [This is a curious statement, because are we coordinating so that these organizations will pick up more traffic from these organizations?  It still has not been addressed whether or not an organization like Indivisible wants to coordinate with the Democratic club or the Democratic Party.]  The success of the DDC Facebook page is credited by Bob Bockwinkel to the efforts of Jan Agee and Giles Giovinazzi.

NEW BUSINESS

2020 STRATEGIC PLANNING 

Bob Bockwinkel stated that all is good with this group and he had no specific requests from that organization or Four Waters for the DDC.  Bob is working with Tom Dowling with this organization for the DDC.

KUDOS

Kudos were given by Carl Schmid to all of the board members and DDC members that showed up and helped at the 4th of July Booth.  

G Richard Yamagata wanted the board to thank Carl Schmid for chairing this year’s 4th of July Booth.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Various events and fundraising events were announced that have since passed.  

FUTURE MEETINGS

The September 3 board meeting will be in the Blanchard Room and the October 1st meeting will be in the small conference room of the Library.  The November 5th meeting will be back in the Blanchard Room.  Stephen Souza plans to be healthy and presiding over all of these meetings.  

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Carl Schmid made the motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Jonathan Howard.  The board voted to adjourn with no objections.

The meeting adjourned at 8:08 PM.  

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata on September 2, 2019.


